
 

 

MINUTES 

 

HIGHER EDUCATION STUDENT ASSISTANCE AUTHORITY 
 

July 24, 2019 

 

The Higher Education Student Assistance Authority (HESAA) Board held a meeting on July 24, 

2019 at 10:00 am at the HESAA offices in Hamilton.  

 

PRESENT: HESAA Board Members Ms. Stephanie Berdugo-Hernandez; Dr. Jon Larson; Ms. 

Jean McDonald Rash; Ms. Madeline Perard; Mr. Robert Shaughnessy, Treasurer’s Designee; Dr. 

Zakiya Smith Ellis, Secretary of Higher Education; Mr. David Socolow; Ms. Maria Torres, and  

Ms. Christy Van Horn. 

 

ABSENT: Mr. Bader Qarmout. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Christy Van Horn called the meeting to order at 10:07 am and David Socolow stated that the 

meeting had been noticed in compliance with the requirements of the Open Public Meetings Act. 

 

Ms. Van Horn led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

Ms. Van Horn welcomed the Board members and advised that because some members were 

participating via teleconference, Roseann Sorrentino would conduct a roll call for the resolutions. 

 

Ms. Van Horn welcomed Stephanie Brown, Associate Counsel from the Governor’s Authorities 

Unit.; and Geoffrey Stark, Deputy Attorney General from the New Jersey Division of Law. 

 

Christy Van Horn introduced the new Student Advisory Committee Chair Stephanie Berdugo-

Hernandez.  

 

Deputy Attorney General Geoffrey Stark swore Stephanie Berdugo-Hernandez as a member of the 

HESAA Board. 

 

Ms. Van Horn asked Roseann Sorrentino to call the roll.  

 

CONSIDERATION OF THE MINUTES OF THE APRIL 17, 2019 MEETING 

 

A motion to approve the minutes of the April 17, 2019 meeting was made by Ms. Maria Torres 

and seconded by Ms. Jean McDonald Rash. The minutes were approved unanimously with one 

abstention, Ms. Stephanie Berdugo-Hernandez; who did not participate in the April 17, 2019 

meeting. 
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RESOLUTION 13:19 ELECTING THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 

 

Jean Rash McDonald made the following presentation to the Board: 

 

In accordance with Article V of the Bylaws of the Higher Education Student Assistance Authority, 

the Chairperson appointed Stephan Lally, Maria Torres, and myself to the Nominating Committee 

to nominate a Chairperson and Vice Chairperson from among the public members of the Authority 

Board and two additional members of the Executive Committee, one from among the public 

members of the Board and one from among the institutional members of the Board. Currently there 

are only two public members serving on the HESAA Board. 

 

The bylaws include the State Treasurer or designee and the Executive Director as members of the 

Executive Committee, with the Executive Director serving as Secretary Treasurer. Accordingly, 

Robert Shaughnessy, as Treasurer’s Designee, is a member of the Executive Committee, and 

Executive Director David Socolow will serve as Secretary/Treasurer of the Executive Committee. 

 

HESAA staff reached out to all Board members on April 17, 2019 to advise members to contact 

HESAA if they were willing and able to serve on the Executive Committee. 

 

The Nominating Committee met on June 4, 2019 and recommends electing the following officers 

for Fiscal Year 2019: Christy Van Horn as Chairperson, Maria Torres as Vice Chairperson, and 

Dr. Jon Larson as a member of the Executive Committee representing institutional members. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 13:19 was made by Dr. Zakiya Smith Ellis and seconded by Ms. 

Maria Torres. The motion passed unanimously. 

 

RESOLUTION 14:19 ADOPTING A TUITION AID GRANT AWARD TABLE FOR 

ACADEMIC YEAR 2019-2020 

  

Kathryn Safran presented Resolution 14:19 to the Board. 

 

Attached for your review, comment, and approval is Resolution 14:19, Adopting a Full-Time 

Tuition Aid Grant Award Table for Academic Year (AY) 2019-2020. In accordance with the 

provisions of the Tuition Aid Grant (TAG) program statute and subject to the limits of the Fiscal 

Year (FY) 2020 Appropriations Act, this action will establish a table of full-time Tuition Aid Grant 

award values for the upcoming academic year. 

 

On June 30, 2019, Governor Murphy signed the FY 2020 Appropriations Act, which includes an 

appropriation of $438.445 million for the Full-Time TAG Program, a $5.028 million increase from 

the FY 2019 level. 
 

Language in the FY 2020 Appropriations Act outlines the following requirements for full-time 

TAG award levels and program participation: provide TAG awards to all qualified applicants at 

levels set by the HESAA; provide TAG awards for certain undocumented students and also to 

certain approved incarcerated individuals; and as usual, participation in the TAG program is 

limited to institutions that previously participated in the program, or had applied in writing to 

HESAA to participate in the TAG program prior to September 1, 2009 and met all eligibility 

requirements prior to that date.   
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The TAG Program is New Jersey's premier need-based assistance program for college students. It 

was established by statute in 1978, it covers tuition charges each academic year and helps higher 

education become accessible and affordable to those full-time undergraduates who attend public 

and non-public higher education institutions in New Jersey. 

 

The purpose is to reduce or eliminate the tuition component of the cost of attending college for 

those who demonstrate financial need. Financial need is defined based on a numeric New Jersey 

Eligibility Index (NJEI), which represents the relative dollar amount the student and family are 

able to contribute toward the college costs, as determined by this need analysis. The NJEI ranges 

on the award table are referred to as “cells.” And you can see them by sector on the attached TAG 

table. Students demonstrating the highest need are in the first cell. In 2018-2019, 44% of all TAG 

recipients qualified for that first cell. 

 

In FY 2020 the TAG appropriation of $438.445 million is $5.028 million higher than FY 2019. 

This includes a separate appropriation of $558,000 as it did in previous years for part-time students 

eligible for TAG awards under the Educational Opportunity Fund (EOF) Part-Time Program. It is 

included in this table because these students are typically enrolled full-time but approved for part-

time aid on a limited basis by the EOF program so we include those students within this table. 

 

Attachment A will show the distribution of FY 2020 Full-Time TAG appropriations across all 

TAG awarded cells.  

 

Pursuant to FY 2020 budget language, unexpended balances from the FY 2019 TAG account are 

re-appropriated and available to fund increases in the number of applicants qualifying for TAG, 

and to fund increases in award amounts, and also fund shifts in the distribution across sectors.  The 

budget also includes language appropriating additional funds as required as a result of changes in 

program participation patterns. I would like to note this is level funding for the table. There are no 

increases in awards. Any additional appropriation is used to fund awards to the undocumented and 

incarcerated students. 

 

The current appropriated resources of $438.445 million are sufficient to fund the Full-Time Tuition 

Aid Grant for Academic Year 2019-2020 as shown in Attachment A. The table is projected to fund 

67,798 full-time equivalent awards, of which 43% are projected to qualify for maximum awards 

totaling $235.550 million. 

 

Full-Time TAG Awards according to Attachment A includes the projected awards for the New 

Jersey Dreamers, who were first eligible for TAG in FY19, and who have applied for State-funded 

student assistance by using the state’s alternative application in lieu of the FAFSA (Free 

Application for Federal Student Aid). Based on experience in 2019 our staff has forecasted New 

Jersey Dreamer award counts for 2020, which are incorporated in the attached table.   

 

To estimate the number of TAG awards due to incarcerated students participating in the 

New Jersey Department of Corrections (DOC) program, HESAA will be working cooperatively 

with the DOC to ensure sufficient funding is available for all approved applicants. There are also 

projected impacts in FY 2020 TAG awards at county colleges due to the second-order effect of the 

Community College Opportunity Grant (CCOG) program. These projections are based on 

observations from the FY 2019 CCOG pilot. 
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Continuing the enhanced level of Income Protection Allowance (IPA) for independent students 

that was first approved by the Board in FY 2019, we are maintaining the IPA at the FY 2019 levels.  

This will help make colleges more affordable for independent full-time students. These are often 

working adults who are pursuing postsecondary education. This enables them to exclude more of 

their own earnings from the financial aid eligibility calculations, and obtain higher TAG awards.   

 

The above-listed funding priorities are all covered in the attached table, which fully accounts for 

all appropriated funds while maintaining TAG award values for FY 2020 at the same levels as FY 

2019.   
 

It is recommended that the Board approve Resolution 14:19 Adopting Attachment A as the Full-

Time Tuition Aid Grant Award Table for Academic Year 2019-2020. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 14:19 was made by Dr. Zakiya Smith Ellis and seconded by Ms. 

Stephanie Berdugo-Hernandez.   

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

RESOLUTION 15:19 ADOPTING A PART-TIME TUITION AID GRANT AWARD 

TABLE FOR COUNTY COLLEGES FOR ACADEMIC YEAR 2019-2020 

 

Kathryn Safran presented Resolution 15:19 to the Board. 

 

Attached for your review, comment, and approval is Resolution 15:19, Adopting a Part-Time 

Tuition Aid Grant for County Colleges Award Table for Academic Year (AY) 2019-2020. In 

accordance with the provisions of the Fiscal Year (FY) 2020 Appropriations Act, this action will 

establish a table of part-time Tuition Aid Grant (TAG) award values for the upcoming academic 

year. 

 

The Part-Time TAG for County Colleges Program was established in 2003-2004 academic year 

and provides awards to county college students who demonstrate financial need and enroll for 6–

11 credits per semester.    

 

As provided by the FY 2020 Appropriations Act, part-time student awards shall be prorated against 

the full-time awards within the limits of available appropriations as follows: eligible students 

enrolled for 6–8 credits will receive 50 percent of the value of a full-time award, while students 

who are enrolled for 9–11 credits per semester will receive 75 percent of the full-time award. 

 

HESAA establishes a table of part-time TAG values each year based on available appropriation 

and anticipated number of part-time participants. 

 

The FY 2020 Appropriation Act includes funding of $8.737 million for the Part-Time TAG for 

County College Program.   

 

Language in the FY 2020 Appropriations Act allows HESAA to retain the unexpended balances 

from FY 2019 in the Part-Time County College Program. These funds serve as a contingency for 

unanticipated increase in the number of applicants qualifying for Part-Time TAG for County 
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College.  It funds increases in award amounts and fund shifts distribution space and increases based 

on program costs. 

 

The Part-Time TAG Award Table in Attachment A follows the same parameters used to construct 

the 2019-2020 full-time TAG award table. That is, the full-time TAG awards are prorated at 50% 

and 75%. 

 

Current projections indicate that the $8.737 million appropriation will be sufficient to fund the 

Part-Time TAG Award Table as shown in Attachment A.   

 

It is recommended that the Board approve Resolution 15:19 Adopting Attachment A as the Part-

Time Tuition Aid Grant (TAG) for County Colleges Award Table for Academic Year 2019-2020. 

Depending upon the student’s NJEI, this table will provide awards ranging from a maximum of 

$696 to a minimum of $305 per semester for eligible students enrolled for 6-8 credits, and a 

maximum of $1,044 to a minimum of $457 for students enrolled for 9-11 credits per semester. 

 

It is recommended that the Board approve Resolution 15:19 adopting Attachment A as the Part-

Time Tuition Aid Grant (TAG) for County Colleges Award Table for Academic Year 2019-2020. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 15:19 was made by Dr. Jon Larson and seconded by Ms. Jean 

McDonald Rash.   

 

Jean McDonald Rash questioned if the part-time awards are the same value as 2019, to which 

Kathryn Safran replied yes. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

RESOLUTION 16:19 APPROVAL OF HESAA’S FY 2020 ADMINISTRATIVE AND 

CAPITAL BUDGETS 

 

Dr. Jon Larson presented this item to the Board. 

 

On June 21, 2019 the members of the Board Budget Committee and HESAA staff discussed the 

proposed Fiscal Year 2020 administrative and capital budgets presented to the Board today.  

 

I would like to offer an overview of this budget before you. 

 

 HESAA’s FY 2020 Administrative Budget totals $33.0 million which is level funding to 

the FY 2020 budget and is supported by $33.0 million in expected revenues for the fiscal 

year.  

 
 Additionally the Authority’s Capital Budget for FY 2020 is $5.0 million, an increase of 

$1.6 million over the FY 2019 capital budget.  

 

Looking first at revenues, HESAA administrative revenues projected for FY 2020 total $33.0 

million, which is flat to FY 2019 budget levels. These revenues are broken down as follows: 
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$3.0 million from Administration of Federal Student Loan Program which is a decrease of $3.6 

million from the FY 2019 budget.   

 

 This amount, which is decreased by nearly half of the revenues generated in FY 2019, is 

the result of HESAA’s intention to end its role as a Guaranty Agency beginning in January 

2020. This decision is based on the declining revenues versus the administrative expenses 

associated with the FFELP program which has not originated a new loan since 2010.  

$24.5 million from the administration of the NJCLASS Program, which is an increase of $2.7 

million from FY 2019 budget. 

 This revenue includes the realization of $1.2 million in equity releases and $5.8 million in 

parity releases from prior bond issues. 

$6.3 million in fees and interest earnings from administering the NJBEST 529 College Savings 

Plan  

 This amount is reduced by $800,000 that is set aside for NJBEST scholarship obligations 

and associated administrative costs, resulting in net revenues of $5.5 million, $500,000 

higher than FY 2019. 

Turning now to the operating side of the budget, HESAA’s proposed administrative expenditures 

for FY 2020 total $33.0 million, which is level from the FY 2019 budget.   

 
The significant changes in the FY 2020 operating expenditures versus FY 2019 include: 

 

 A $1.2 million reduction in Salary and Benefits due to 13 fewer full-time employees; and 

 

 A $1.2 million increase in the “Services” line item which is generally attributable to 

$300,000 in additional IT consultant costs related to the implementation of the Loan 

Servicing Platform Replacement Project and an increase of $800,000 in anticipated 

underwriting fees and equity contribution for the projected 2020 bond transaction. 

The FY 2020 Budget supports 139 HESAA positions and all non-salary costs associated with 

fulfilling HESAA’s student assistance mission. 

 

The Authority had 9 retirements and resignations during FY 2019 and with the approval of the 

Governor’s Office, HESAA filled 2 positions last fiscal year. It intends to fill 1 additional vacant 

position in FY 2020 in the loans servicing and collections unit. 

 

Finally, taking a look at HESAA’s Capital Budget, the proposed Capital Budget of $5.0 million, 

an increase of $1.6 million over the FY 2019 capital budget, seeks to reaffirm the Board’s 

commitment to funding a long-term capital investment strategy and will be utilized to continue to 

invest in technological and facilities improvements and Information Services Compliance 

requirements. 
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A major expenditure in the FY 2020 Capital Budget is costs associated with developing HESAA’s 

new loan servicing technology platform, which is underway and anticipated to be completed 

during the spring of 2020. 

 
As you may recall, in January 2019 the Board authorized the Authority to allocate $4.4 million to 

replace its nearly 30-year old loan servicing system with a server-based system. Further, this time 

last year the Board approved the FY 2019 Capital Budget which included $1 million towards the 

initial implementation of this project. The FY 2020 capital budget includes $3.3 million for the 

construction phase of this project. 

 

The remainder of the FY 2020 capital budget includes costs for upgrading HESAA’s virtual 

desktop environment, upgrading the electronic signature platform, FISMA security software 

compliance, physical security upgrades, and data storage and back up. 

 

In conclusion, on behalf of the Board’s Budget Committee, I recommend that the Board approve 

HESAA’s Administrative and Capital Budgets for Fiscal Year 2020. 

 

The Board Budget Committee very proudly recommends that the full Board approve the 

administrative and capital budgets for FY 2020. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 16:19 was made by Mr. Robert Shaughnessy and seconded by 

Ms. Maria Torres. 

 

Chair Van Horn asked how HESAA’s systems held up with the power outages due to the storm 

this week. David Socolow responded that HESAA lost power for more than 18 hours due to the 

major storms that came in Monday evening. He explained that all of HESAA’s systems needed an 

orderly shutdown so we would not lose any information. Although HESAA’s informational 

systems staff were here Monday night and Tuesday to bring the systems back up HESAA was 

closed on Tuesday. The good news is that this won’t happen again the next time there is a storm 

because this Board had the foresight to approve a generator to keep systems up in case of a power 

outage. We are working to get the generator installed. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

RESOLUTION 17:19 APPROVING PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO THE 

REGULATIONS GOVERNING THE GRANTS AND SCHOLARSHIPS PROGRAMS, 

N.J.A.C. 9A:9-2, 9A:9-10 AND 9A:9-11 

 

Marnie Grodman presented Resolution 17:19 to the Board. 

 

Resolution 17:19 proposes amendments to the regulations governing the grants and scholarships 

programs. These proposed amendments implement recent statutory changes, execute procedural 

changes made to the application process due to the implementation of the NJFAMS system, and 

strengthen transparency for students when making their college decisions. 

 

The first statutory change these amendments implement is the creation of part-time eligibility for 

NJ STARS and NJ STARS II. Previously, students were only eligible for these programs if they 
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were enrolled full-time. With the enactment of P.L. 2017 c. 360 students who need to attend school 

part-time for a medical reason or due to the death of a parent or spouse are now eligible for NJ 

STARS and NJ STARS II. 

 

Similarly, the proposed amendments implement P.L. 2018 c. 12 which extends student financial 

aid to New Jersey Dreamers. With the enactment of this law, all students who attended a New 

Jersey high school for at least three years; graduated from a New Jersey high school or received 

the equivalent of a high school diploma from New Jersey; and, in the case of a person without 

lawful immigration status who meets these requirements, either filed an affidavit with the 

institution of higher education stating that the student has filed an application to legalize his or her 

immigration status, or will file an application as soon as he or she is eligible to do so, are now 

eligible for financial aid. 

 

Additionally, the proposed amendments implement P.L. 2018 c. 144 by providing additional 

financial aid to students enrolled in their third year at a county college as part of a three plus one 

degree program. 

 

While HESAA implemented all of these statutes upon their effective dates, the proposed regulatory 

amendments provide clarity to the public on how each of these statutes have been implemented. 

 

Additionally, now that NJFAMS, the new online grants servicing system is fully operational, 

HESAA has been able to simplify the application process. The proposed regulations recognize the 

new process by deleting references to the old process. 

 

The proposed amendments also align with a new state policy regarding “Shopping Sheets.” The 

amendments restrict the definition of an eligible institution to those that provide students with a 

shopping sheet providing a financial comparison of selected schools and transparency on the net 

costs of attendance after the application of grants and scholarships, loan options, and the estimated 

debt that the student will incur to attend the institution. Last month the Legislature passed S2046 

which also requires all degree-granting institutions to provide a shopping sheet. David will be 

providing more background on this initiative during his Executive Director’s Report. 

 

A full copy of all of the proposed amendments, as well as a summary of why each amendment has 

been proposed, are included in the materials. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 17:19 was made by Ms. Jean McDonald Rash and seconded by 

Ms. Christy Van Horn. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

At this time, Chair Van Horn introduced and welcomed the new Student Advisory Vice Chair 

Madeline Perard.  Deputy Attorney General Stark swore in Ms. Perard. 

 

RESOLUTION 18:19 APPROVING THE FIRST ONE-YEAR EXTENSION OF THE 

CONTRACT WITH TRUMPIA, INC.  TO PROVIDE BULK EMAILING SERVICES AND 

TEXT MESSAGING SERVICES 

 

Ruth Odom presented Resolution 18:19 to the Board. 
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The HESAA Board approved the award of DoCircle Inc. doing business as Trumpia to provide 

bulk email delivery and text messaging services July 26, 2016 for a period of three years, with two 

possible one-year extensions. As a result, HESAA awarded the contracts and has been using the 

Trumpia email services since. Over the past three years millions of emails have been sent to 

HESAA customers informing them of critical financial aid deadlines requiring action on their part 

for NJ Grants and Scholarships, as well as information needed to complete NJCLASS loan 

applications and necessary follow-up to secure funding.   

Using the Trumpia services allows HESAA to send emails and text messages to customers with 

opt-in/opt-out consumer functions compliant with federal and state law. As approved by the Board 

in the April 2019 meeting, we have begun work on the NJCLASS Servicing and Collections 

replacement system. Use of the Trumpia text messaging services is being planned with the system 

implementation.   

HESAA has been satisfied with all the services provided. Therefore, I am respectfully requesting 

the Board approve the first one-year extension to the contracts with DoCircle, Inc. doing business 

as Trumpia to provide bulk email delivery and text messaging services. 

A motion to approve Resolution 18:19 was made by Dr. Jon Larson and seconded by Ms. Madeline 

Perard. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

 

Executive Director David Socolow gave the following report: 

 

Thank you Chairwoman Van Horn, members of the Board, and guests. With the Board’s support 

and approval of the initiatives on today’s agenda, we will continue working to assist New Jersey’s 

students and families. Thank you for this opportunity to highlight some of HESAA’s ongoing 

efforts to make college more affordable for more students in the Garden State.  

 

FY 2020 State Budget 
With the enactment of New Jersey’s Appropriations Act for Fiscal Year 2020 earlier this month, 

we will continue our state’s historic investments in financial aid.   

 

As discussed earlier in today’s meeting, the nearly $440 million in State funding appropriated for 

the Tuition Aid Grant (TAG) program in FY20 will allow HESAA to maintain level award 

amounts, while supporting TAG awards for New Jersey Dreamers, expanding TAG eligibility to 

certain approved incarcerated students, and continuing the enhancement to the Income Protection 

Allowance for independent working adult students that the Board approved last year. 

 

As signed by Governor Murphy, the Appropriations Act also supports the growth of Community 

College Opportunity Grants (CCOG). Building on what we learned from last spring’s one-semester 

pilot, we look forward to expanding this program statewide in fall 2019 and spring 2020. CCOG 

will make college more affordable for thousands of qualified students, by enabling those with 
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adjusted gross incomes of $65,000 or below to attend any county college in the state tuition- and 

fee-free. This is expanded from last year’s $45,000 income eligibility limit.  

 

While all of HESAA’s other grant and scholarship programs were level funded in the 

Appropriations Act, the Primary Care Practitioners Loan Redemption program and the Nursing 

Faculty Loan Redemption program received reduced funding for FY20. As a result, these programs 

will not accept new applications this year, although participants who were previously accepted 

will continue to receive loan redemptions as long as they remain eligible and in compliance with 

their service obligations.  

 

FAFSA Completion Update 

Next, I am pleased to share some good news about our drive to encourage completion of the Free 

Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA). As of June 28 this year, our state’s high school 

seniors had one of the highest rates of completion in the nation. New Jersey’s FAFSA completion 

rate reached 66.6 percent, ranking fifth in the nation in a virtual tie with third-ranked Delaware 

and fourth-ranked Washington, DC.  Louisiana’s 78.7 percent FAFSA completion rate leads the 

nation, so we still have room for improvement.  

 

Increasing FAFSA filing is an important building block. It empowers students through access to 

financial aid options that can make the difference in their ability to start and finish college. We 

hope more students will be encouraged to complete the FAFSA to make the most of the expanded 

opportunity of CCOG, as more than 40 percent of the state’s county college students do not file a 

FAFSA. An additional incentive should arise as more senior institutions implement last-dollar 

scholarship programs similar to the CCOG model. To date, four New Jersey universities have put 

in place or announced such “free college” style programs for certain students meeting defined 

income criteria: Rutgers-Camden, Rutgers-Newark, New Jersey City University, and, beginning 

this fall, William Paterson University.  

 

Institutional Financial Aid Notifications to Students 
We can further empower students by ensuring that they have clear information about the financial 

aid packages offered by the postsecondary institutions where they are enrolled or which they are 

considering. One important tool for providing this information is the model College Financing 

Worksheet, or “Shopping Sheet,” recommended by the U.S. Department of Education.   

 

As illustrated in the attached slides, this model format clearly displays to each student the total 

cost of attending a college, then subtracts from that figure all the aid the student could receive from 

grants and scholarships that the student doesn’t need to repay, and the resulting calculation is the 

“net cost,” the amount that the student will have to pay to attend that institution. To ensure that 

students clearly understand the net cost, it’s important not to include loans as part of a package of 

financial aid presented this way. Loans are not awards. Lumping the two together can mislead 

some students, as in the attached example, by making the net cost appear lower than it actually is. 

 

Today, HESAA is advancing this important public policy. Moving beyond a best practice that has 

been strongly recommended over several years of federal guidance, we will now expect all colleges 
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and universities in this state to properly inform their students through financial aid offers that 

follow this clear format. HESAA’s proposed regulatory amendments for Grants and Scholarships, 

which the Board approved today for notice and public comment, would make the Shopping Sheet 

a requirement for institutions to keep their students eligible for State-funded student assistance. 

This regulatory provision would also align with the new State policy expressed in Senate bill 2046, 

which requires licensed degree-granting institutions to provide the Shopping Sheet to their 

students. The Legislature approved this bill last month and upon its enactment, it will apply to the 

Academic Year 2020-2021 financial aid packages that prospective and returning students will 

receive starting next January.   

 

NJCLASS Loan Updates and Enhancements for AY 19/20 
We have also improved HESAA’s supplemental family loan program, NJCLASS, to give low-cost 

college financing options to students who have remaining unmet need after exhausting all their 

grants, scholarships, and federal loans. The second NJCLASS Annual Report, a compendium of 

statistics on NJCLASS loans and borrowers, is required by law to be published no later than August 

1, and we will distribute this report to the Board once it is completed. 

 

At its last meeting, the Board approved the 2019 bond issuance that will finance NJCLASS loans 

for Academic Year 2019-2020, and I am pleased to report that our offering was well received in 

the bond market. As a result of the low weighted average cost of capital we received from these 

bonds, we are now able to provide families with Standard NJCLASS loans at these fixed interest 

rates: 3.99% for a 10-year loan with immediate repayment of principal and interest; 4.49% for a 

15-year loan with repayment of interest only while the student is in school; and 6.50% for a 20-

year loan with fully deferred repayment while the student is enrolled in college at least half time.  

 

The interest rates for HESAA’s ReFi+ refinancing loans for a 10-year fixed term are now 4.70% 

for those with credit scores of 780 or more, 5.50% for borrowers in the next tier, and 6.70% for 

those with a credit score between 670 and 719. And, starting this fall, we will offer a new 15-year 

term option for ReFi+, with lower monthly payments. Also, in a few months we will give more 

students the chance to refinance student loans and lower their repayment costs, as we begin 

refinancing student loans from other private lenders, provided that the institution where the student 

had enrolled can certify that the loans did not exceed the total cost of attendance minus all the 

financial aid for which the student qualified at the time the loan was originated.  

 

We have further enhanced our NJCLASS loan program by increasing the discount on 

Consolidation loans, which now feature a 0.5% reduction in the weighted average interest rate of 

the NJCLASS loans being consolidated. In addition, NJCLASS borrowers may receive a new 

0.25% interest rate discount if they opt to have recurring monthly payments withdrawn 

automatically from their bank account.  

 

To assist NJCLASS borrowers and their families in cases of economic hardship, this year’s 

NJCLASS loan program also maintains the Repayment Assistance Program (RAP) and the 

Household Income Affordable Repayment Plan (HIARP) for NJCLASS loans offered for the 

coming academic year. We are also continuing our program offering balanced settlement 
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agreements to borrowers whose NJCLASS loans are in default. Just one week after our April Board 

meeting, Governor Murphy signed into law Public Law 2019 chapter 62 and Public Law 2019 

chapter 63, which now codify RAP and HIARP for every bond indenture going forward, subject 

to available funds, and reinforce HESAA’s settlement process for defaulted NJCLASS loans by 

establishing rules for repairing the credit ratings of borrowers who comply with these payment 

plans. We are delighted that these practical reforms to assist borrowers are now permanent features 

of the NJCLASS family loan program, and we are proud to display here in this Board room the 

pen the Governor used to sign these laws. 

 

We are also proceeding on schedule with the vendor approved by the Board earlier this year to 

develop and deploy a new Collections, Loan Accounting, and Servicing System (CLASS). Our 

staff and the team from DecisivEdge recently completed the nine-week blueprint phase of the 

project and are working to install the hardware and infrastructure and begin software coding in the 

next few weeks. We look forward to implementing this new system next summer. 

 

Federal Guaranty Agency Transition 
Finally, I would like to update the Board on HESAA’s plans to transition away from our role as a 

Guaranty Agency under the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP), as was noted in 

the presentation on the Authority’s FY20 administrative budget approved at today’s meeting.   

 

Over the coming months, we will work with the U.S. Department of Education on this transition, 

including conducting the data mapping and conversion processes needed to ensure a seamless shift 

of New Jersey’s remaining federal loan portfolio to the successor guaranty agency that will be 

designated by the federal government. While we expect to hand off our FFELP portfolio in the 

first quarter of 2020, we are planning a more gradual internal restructuring initiative over a longer 

period of time, which will align with the mainframe decommissioning and business process 

changes enabled by the implementation of the new CLASS technology project. We will keep the 

Board informed as we conclude our federal Guaranty Agency activities and redeploy existing staff 

and other resources to serve other important roles here at HESAA. 

 

Thank you again for the opportunity to brief you on the remarkable efforts of HESAA’s dedicated 

staff. On their behalf, please accept our thanks to the Board for your support of our mission to 

expand access and improve college affordability for the students and families of New Jersey. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

A member of the public, Tatiana Curovic, addressed the Board. Dr. Curovic stated that she has a 

Ph.D. in Economics from Rutgers and has been helping a student realize her right to financial aid. 

Dr. Curovic expressed her concerns with HESAA’s provisions for verifying applicants’ incomes. 

She stated her belief that the need for students to prove that their parents filed United States or 

New Jersey income tax returns, or have other sources of verifiable income, violates 14th 

amendment equal protection rights. 

 

Chair Van Horn thanked Dr. Curovic for addressing the Board and stated that her comments will 

be taken under advisement. 



13 

 

 

David Socolow presented resolutions for the exiting Student Advisory Committee Chair, Stephan 

Lally and Vice Chair Michael Scardina, thanking them for their service and dedication to the 

Higher Education Student Assistance Authority Board.   

 

He also presented Board Vice Chair Maria Torres with a resolution of appreciation for her 20 years 

of exemplary service and leadership on the HESAA Board. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

Ms. Van Horn advised that the next regularly scheduled Board meeting is Wednesday, October 

23, 2019 at 10:00 AM, and that the Audit Committee would be meeting immediately following 

today’s meeting. 

 

A motion to adjourn was made by Ms. Maria Torres and seconded by Mr. Robert Shaughnessy. 

The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The meeting adjourned at 11:05 am.  
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